
Quarterly Financial Update 
Quarter ended September 30, 2023 

Purpose 

This is the quarterly financial update for the Fiscal Year 2023/24, as of September 30, 2023. The purpose 

of this quarterly report is twofold. First, it ensures that the Town is consistently monitoring its revenues 

and expenditures, responding to unanticipated events, and preparing for emerging trends. Second, and 

equally important, these reports increase the transparency of the Town’s finances. The Town is 

ultimately accountable to its residents to use the revenue it brings in efficiently and effectively to provide 

the highest quality services, and quarterly public reporting provides taxpayers with the information they 

need to Hold the Town to this standard. 

Staff anticipate that this report will evolve over time depending on the present-day issues and to ensure 

that the public is given access to relevant revenue and spending data. 

Content 

This quarterly report presents an overview of the Town’s operating revenues and expenditures from the 

General Fund for the quarter ending September 30, 2023, as compared to previous years, and explains 

any notable aberrations or trends in these numbers. 

This report focuses on General Fund operating revenues and expenditures, as these represent the funds 

used to provide the bulk of essential Town services and is the Town’s biggest fund. 

Timeframe and Limitations 

The information in this report is the most accurate and up-to-date information available at the time of 

the publication. However, this report is not an audited financial statement, and the numbers provided 

herein are preliminary and subject to change as the year progresses. No data on revenues and 

expenditures is final until the Town has completed its annual comprehensive audit, which is released in 

winter each year for the prior fiscal year.  

Staff are currently working to complete the Town’s audit for fiscal year 2022/23 and expect to present 

audited annual comprehensive financial statements to council early in calendar 2024. 

With respect to revenues: The Town monitors and adjusts its year-end revenue projections based on 

revenue performance and other developments that may affect the Town’s revenues in order to develop 

a more accurate picture of the Town’s anticipated year-end financial position. 

With respect to expenditures: The expenditure information in this report is extracted directly from the 

Town’s financial management system, and adjustments are made to account for certain known 

payments, reimbursements, or transfers between Town departments and funds that have not yet been 

processed in the system at the time of publication. It represents a snapshot of Town expenditures at a 

certain point in time. 
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Executive Summary 

Status of the FY2023/24 Adopted Budget 

The Town receives its first property tax installment for the fiscal year in January. As such, the Town does 

not have any property tax collections to analyze. However, the Town has received the assessed value 

letter from the County, which details that the expected collections are $15.8 million projected to be 

collected represents a 13% increase over the fiscal year 2022/23 budget. 

The Town’s sales tax auditor provides the Town with sales tax projections. Due to the timing of sales tax 

filing deadlines, their analysis is typically a few months after the closing of the quarter. The auditing 

company recently provided the Town with an analysis of the quarter and year ended June 30, 2023. 

Overall, the Town collected $6,522,508 for fiscal year 2022/23. The Town had included an estimated 

actual of $6,737,929 for fiscal year 2022/23 in the fiscal year 2023/24 operating budget, leaving a 

~$215,000 shortfall in estimated General Fund revenues. 

The Town has collected and analyzed the quarter ended June 30, 2023, transient occupancy tax 

collections. Although the filing date for the quarter ending September 30, 2023, has passed (November 

1st), staff has not finished reconciling and analyzing the data and does not have preliminary number to 

report. The Town collected $6,680,645 for fiscal year 2022/23, as compared to $6,680,645 fiscal year 

2021/22, a 0.7% increase. 

Overall, the Town has expended about 20-25% of the General Fund salaries and supplies budget for the 

fiscal year 2023/24, which is in-line with spending in previous fiscal years. 

Staff analyzed the impacts of the updated property tax estimates on the General Fund after expenditures 

data. Also included in the General Fund balance review are recent budget amendments and future year 

impacts of staffing changes. The updated projected cash available balance for fiscal year 2027/28 is 

$9,863,292 compared to $4,947,772 projected as part of the fiscal year 2023/24 operating budget.  

Preliminary Results for FY2022/23 

General Fund – Key Revenue Analysis 

The following discussion provides the status of significant General Fund revenue sources based on 

information received as of the publication of this report. Staff monitors each revenue source closely and 

may recommend certain revenue adjustments based on revenue actuals or state budget actions or other. 

A note regarding the Town’s current budget practice: Budget conservatively. This means that budgeted 

expenses are set so as to ensure the Town has the funds necessary to meet all probable and necessary 

obligations and promises that occur throughout the year. An example of this is the Snow Removal budget 

which includes staffing to address snow removal needs for a good snowfall year. This also means that 

budgeted revenues are set at probably collection levels.  

When revenues come in above probable levels or expenses come in lower than budgeted levels, it 

creates budget surplus, which rolls into the fund balance. Fund balances are available for Council 

priorities on a one-time basis. 
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Taxes 

Property Tax 

Property tax is the Town’s largest revenue source for the General Fund, accounting for an estimated 

46.5% of the General Fund revenues year-over-year. Property tax is levied by the Nevada County 

Assessor’s Office at 1% of the property’s assessed value, of which the Town receives approximately 15 

cents per property tax dollar collected from a specific property within the incorporated city limits of the 

Town of Truckee. This means that for every $30 million assessed property value within the Truckee city 

limits, the Town receives approximately $45,000 of property tax annually. 

In accordance with Proposition 13, the assessor can increase property values by the lessor of California 

Consumer Price Index (CPI) or 2% annually, unless a property is sold or transferred, in which case the 

assessed value is set at the sale or transfer price. Under Proposition 8, if a property’s value decreases 

below the assessed value, then the assessed value must also decrease. 

Analysis – The Town receives its first installment of property tax each year in January, therefore the Town 

has not received any property tax to allocate. However, the Town has received the final assessment letter 

and estimated allocation letter from the County for fiscal year 2023/24. Based on those letters, the Town 

expects to receive around $15.8 million.  

 

Table 1 shows the property tax allocation to the Town of Truckee 
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As a reminder, the assessed value upon which property tax is 

assessed is re-valued when a property is sold. The table to the 

left shows the median home price in Truckee. Although the 

median home price in Truckee fell slightly in 2023, the prices 

are still drastically higher than five and ten years prior. These 

high prices had the effect of increasing the assessed value base 

dramatically and thus led to higher-than-normal increases in 

annual property tax. 

Additionally, the county assessor currently requires 12-18 

months to reassess properties following a sale. Thus, this 

estimated allocation increase discussed above is newly 

including the re-assessment from sales in fiscal year 2021/22, 

when Truckee was experiencing record high housing turnover.  

The Town included a moderate 6.4% budget to budget revenue 

increase for property tax at $14.8 million in the budget. The 

$15.8 million projected to be collected represents a 13% 

increase over the fiscal year 2022/23 budget. The expected 

increase has been factored into the General Fund balance 

analysis included below.  It is important to note that the record 

high housing turnover experienced during fiscal year 2021/22 

is not being considered to be the new baseline.  As indicated in 

recent data, home price trends are declining, and sales are leveling out.  For these purposes, the 

significant increases in property tax experienced in the last few years are to a degree viewed as one-time 

surges and there is no expectation of ongoing year-over-year increases in property tax. Instead, staff 

expect that the property tax collection increases will return to the historical average of between 1-3%. 

Sales Tax 

Sales tax generates approximately 17.5% of revenues, the second largest revenue source for the Town’s 

General Fund in YEARS. The Town’s General Fund receives $12 for $100 of sales tax collected. The 

allocation of sales tax is shown below. The budget for sales tax for fiscal year 2023/24 is $6.69 million. 

This means that approximately $676 million worth of taxable goods will need to be sold within the Town 

or delivered to properties within Truckee. 

Table 2 shows the median home prices in Truckee 
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Figure 1 shows the allocation of $100 of sales tax in California 

Analysis – The Town’s sales tax auditors have analyzed the collections for the quarter ending June 30, 

2023, as of the publication of this report. The Town received $1,514,452 for the quarter ending June 30, 

2023, as compared to $1,643,532 for the same quarter in fiscal year 2021/22, a 7.9% decrease.  

Building and construction receipts were a major driver of this trend due to moderating lumber prices. 

Lumber prices peaked in fiscal year 2020/21 and prices are nearing their pre-pandemic levels. This is 

partly due to a moderation in demand combined with increases in supply. Fuel prices also moderated 

during this period. 

The decrease in county and state pools was driven by two factors. First, households particularly 

impacted by inflationary price increases, decreased their general consumer good purchases. Secondly, 

the California Department of Tax and Fee Administration (CDTFA), made changes to their previous 

Wayfair decision. As a reminder, the 2019 Wayfair decision required that out-of-state and online retailers 

who had more than $500,000 taxable sales in California, collect and remit sales taxes on goods delivered 

into California based on the delivery location. The CDTFA recently refined that rule and allowed retailers 

with warehouses, or fulfillment centers, within California to remit taxes based on the originating 

warehouse/fulfillment center jurisdiction rather than the delivery location. This has led to a decrease in 

the taxes entering the State and County pools. 

Decreasing sales taxes can be a flag of a potential recession. In this case, the majority of economists feel 

that moderating prices are the biggest causes of sales tax decreases (i.e. fuel prices and lumber prices) 

rather than a true recession. Staff will continue to monitor sales tax and the impact on the Town’s 

finances, along with assistance from the Town’s sales tax advisors.  
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Table 3 provided by HdL Companies in fall 2023 

Overall, the Town collected $6,522,508 for fiscal year 2022/23. The Town had included an estimated 

actual of $6,737,929 for fiscal year 2022/23 in the fiscal year 2023/24 operating budget, leaving a 

$215,000 shortfall in estimated General Fund revenues. This shortfall has been included in the unaudited 

General Fund balance included in the analysis below. 
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Table 4 shows the General Fund sales tax revenue over the past 10 years and the budget for fiscal year 2023/24 

Transient Occupancy Tax 

Transient Occupancy Tax (TOT) accounts for approximately 13.7% of the Town’s General Fund revenues 

and is the third largest source of revenue for the General Fund. TOT is one of the Town’s most volatile 

revenues sources with collections impacted by weather, economic conditions, health pandemics, and 

many other impacts. The Town has witnessed that TOT collections in the Town of Truckee do not always 

follow a logical path. During the Great Recession, TOT collections in Truckee went up as San Francisco 

Bay Area tourist opted for road trips rather than plan flights to overseas destinations. These conditions 

make TOT in Truckee difficult to predict with great accuracy year-over-year. 

The Town levies a 12% TOT on all hotel, motel, vacation rentals, campgrounds, and RV parks within the 

incorporated city limits of the Town of Truckee. Of the 12%, 10% goes into the General Fund and 2% is 

assigned by Council to Measure K. In addition to TOT, the Town collects 1.25% on behalf of the Truckee 

Tourism Business Improvement District, which is used to promote sustainable visitation management 

and a balanced tourism economy in Truckee.  
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Analysis – Although the filing deadline for the quarter ending September 30, 2023, has passed 

(November 1st), staff has not finished reconciling and analyzing the collections for that quarter. The Town 

has received and analyzed the TOT collections for the quarter and year ended June 30, 2023.  

The Town received $1,105,503 for the quarter ending June 30, 2023, compared to $1,104,910 for the 

same quarter in 2022. Overall, the Town collected $6,727,409 for fiscal year 2022/23, as compared to 

$6,680,645 fiscal year 2021/22, a 0.7% increase. The Town included an estimated actual collection of $6 

million for fiscal year 2022/23 in the fiscal year 2023/24 annual operating budget. The excess collected is 

included in the General Fund balance in the analysis below. 

Collections from hotels were up 37% during quarter ending June 30, 2023, when compared to quarter 

ending June 30, 2022. Overall, hotels collections were up 17% for the fiscal year. Gains in hotel revenues 

were offset by a 30% decrease in collections from individually operating short-term rentals for the 

quarter, and 13% for the year. Likewise, collections from property management short-term rentals were 

down 9% for the quarter and 3% for the year.  

 

Table 5 was created by Angela Martin, Program Analyst II in the STR Division. It shows the collections by property type for the 
last six years. 
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Table 6 was created by Angela Martin, Program Analyst II in the STR Division, which shows the ten-year history of transient 
occupancy tax collections, including the budget for FY23/24. These figures are adjusted to exclude amounts assigned to Measure 
K for comparison 

Franchise Fees 

Franchise fees are collected by the Town for the privilege of operating a private entity (verse public 

entity) utility service within the Town of Truckee. Franchise fees are currently received for electric 

transmission for the Town’s private electric provider, garbage, cable TV and natural gas. Franchise fees 

are expected to represent 3.52% of General Fund revenues for fiscal year 2023/24. 

Analysis – The Town collected $1.58 million in franchise fees for fiscal year 2022/23. One of the franchise 

fee payers still has not paid their franchise fee for fiscal year 2022/23. Staff are working to collect the 

missing fees, which will be included in the fiscal year 2023/24 revenues. 

The Town had an estimated actual of $1.44 million for franchise fee collections for the that period as part 

of the fiscal year 2023/24 operating budget. The surplus collections are included in the unaudited 

General Fund balance analyzed below. 

The Town has received the first quarter franchise fees from its utility cable franchisees for fiscal year 

2023/24. They are down 8% when compared to the same quarter in fiscal year 2022/23. These 

decreases are offset by higher collections from the Town’s garbage collection franchisees. Overall, the 

Town appears to be on track to receive the budgeted amount of $1.35 million. Staff will continue to 

monitor and work towards collecting from the missing franchisee payer for fiscal year 2022/23. 

Charges for Services 

The biggest categories of charges for services for the Town include Engineering Plan check fees, 

Planning’s plan processing fees, and Public Works snow removal charges. These fees are assessed based 

on recovery formulas, which reflect the approximate costs of providing these services.  

Analysis – The Town has received $128,244 in charges for services through September 30, 2023. The 

Town had received $188,695.94 by September 30, 2022. The difference is primarily due to Planning set 

fees and Engineering set fees. The Town has received $52,269 and $14,714, respectively through 
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September 30, 2023, compared to $73,998 and $39,312 respectively, in 2022. Staff will continue to 

monitor the fluctuations as the year progresses. 

 

Table 7 shows the Charges for Services revenues over the last five years. The blue line shows the amount collected through 
September 30 each year. 

The Town ended fiscal year 2022/23 with $1.297 million for charge for services, compared to $1.103 

million that was budgeted. The only revenue categories the Town did not achieve its expected revenue 

collections were related to special event services provided by the Town. This includes Police Department 

Services and Public Works Services Charges – Maintenance which account for the services provided by 

the Town for special events in those respective divisions. 

 

Table 8 shows the items included in the review of charges for services for fiscal year 2022/23 compared to the budget for those 
items. 

The surplus has been included in the General Fund balance in the analysis below. 

General Fund – Key Expenditure Analysis 

The following discussion provides a status of significant General Fund expenditures as of the quarter 

ending September 30, 2023. It is the Town’s current practice to budget expenditures conservatively to 

Account FY22/23 Budget FY22/23 Under Collected

42.10 - Animal Licenses 25,000                 27,225                 -                         

42.21 - Set Fees 230,000               236,928               -                         

42.28 - Engineering Fees 105,000               135,385               -                         

42.60 - Short-term Rental Registration 432,975               458,350               -                         

46.05 - Animal Services Contract Fees 14,500                 18,848                 -                         

46.06 - Animal Shelter Fees & Charges 14,000                 17,796                 -                         

46.30 - Impact Admin Fee 70,000                 106,301               -                         

46.31 - Special Event Fees 5,000                    3,745                    (1,255.00)             

46.40 - Police Department Services 40,000                 16,852                 (23,147.62)           

46.41 - Police Special Events Services 50,000                 57,337                 -                         

46.42 - Abandoned Vehicle Abatement 4,000                    30,275                 -                         

46.50 - Public Works Chgs - Snow 100,000               150,142               -                         

46.51 - Public Works Service Chg - Maint 5,000                    2,530                    (2,469.60)             

46.54 - Trails, Privately Owned Maint. -                        2,238                    -                         

46.90 - Other Current Service Charge 7,500                    28,180                 -                         

Subtotal 1,102,975.00 1,292,134.26
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ensure that there is adequate funding for expected events and to meet the Town’s promises and 

obligations. In practice, staff are encouraged to only spend what is needed to meet their operating 

obligations. A “use it or lose it” culture, typical of many public agencies, is highly discouraged in an 

attempt to encourage adherence to the practice of only making expenditures when necessary. 

The Town’s fiscal practices require that each division stay within their division budget, but there is no 

requirement to adhere to the line-item budget for specific spending categories. This allows some 

amount of flexibility and nimbleness to respond to the operating realities that may arise. An example of 

this is allowing a division manager to outsource some work to a consultant (Professional Services line 

item) using savings from a position vacancy (Wages line item). As long as the net impact to the division 

budget is zero overall, the division managers have budget authority flexibility for such an action. 

Salaries & Benefits 

Salaries and benefits include full-time employee salaries, elected official’s stipends, part-time and 

temporary employee pay, overtime, other benefits, pension expenses, and health care. Salaries and 

benefits are expected to increase annually to accommodate the negotiated cost of living adjustments 

and the Town’s pay-for-performance increase to employee wages, as well as increases in the cost of 

benefits.  

Analysis – The Town has used around 19% of its budget for salaries and benefits through the quarter 

ended September 30, 2023. This is similar to the same time period in fiscal year 2022/23. 

 

Table 9 shows the Annual Budget for Salaries and Benefits over the past five years compared to the Actuals and the amounts 
spent through September 30 each year. 

Supplies, Materials, & Services 

Operating expenditures consist of all General Fund costs to provide services, including supplies and 

materials, consulting services, and contract services. The category of supplies, materials, and services 

should trend around 25% for the first quarter of the fiscal year. Many expenditures such as utility 
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payments are monthly costs. Because some expenses do not occur in semi-equal installments, such as 

contract payments or annual payments paid in a lump sum, the actual level of expenditures generally 

does not tie similarly with the percentage of the year that has passed. 

Analysis - The Town has utilized approximately 24% of its General Fund Supplies, Materials, and Services 

budgets for the fiscal year 2023/24 through quarter ending September 30, 2023. At this time last year, 

the Town had only utilized 20% of its budget.  

The Town had some larger expenditures in General Government, Emergency Coordination, and Trails 

that account for the slightly higher percentage of usage this year over last. In General Government, the 

Town did make its annual general liability insurance payment until later in the year, as compared with 

this year, when the payment was made in July. In Emergency Coordination, the Town expended $40,000 

for evacuation planning services at the beginning of the year as a lump sum payment. In Trails, the spent 

nearly $50,000 during the end of the summer on the new trails messages and the remaining repairs 

needed following last winter. 

 

Table 10 shows the Annual Budget for supplies, materials, and services over the past five years compared to the actuals and 
amounts spent through September 30 each year. 
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General Fund – Fund Balance Review 

The following discussion provides a status of the General Fund as a whole. This review shows the 

projected fund balance over the normal five-year budget horizon. 

Several assumptions were used in this analysis. The Beginning Fund Balance is the unaudited balance 

from fiscal year 2022/23. This number could change between now and when the Town releases its 

audited annual comprehensive financial statement for the same period.  

As a reminder, staff are currently working with the Town’s independent financial auditors to complete 

the audit process and publish the annual comprehensive financial statement. The statements are 

expected to be presented to Council early in the next calendar year. 

The Revenues and Expenses were taken directly from the annual operating budget, without any 

allowance for expected changes. The projections for debt service, capital transfers, loan repayments, 

designation spending, and fund balance types were also pulled from the fiscal year 2023/24 annual 

operating budget. Although these numbers are expected to change as the Town embarks on the fiscal 

year 2024/25 annual operating budget process, these numbers provide a good starting point to 

benchmark the Town’s current and projected financial position. 

Extra lines were added under expenditures to show the additional cost associated with items being 

presented to Council as separate staff reports at the same council meeting, on Tuesday, November 28, 

2023. The projection for the additional Senior Planner position has been increased by 5% each year to 

represent the probable cost increases associated with the position.  

Extra lines were also added under Capital Transfers and Designated Spending to show budget 

amendments that were approved by Council at previous council meetings. 

Based on these changes, combined with the unaudited, actual results from fiscal year 2022/23, the 

updated project to the Cash Available Undesignated balance will be $25,444,123, $2,250,557 more than 

the projected balance. The Cash Available Undesignated balance increased from $4,947,772 to 

$9,863,292 in the fifth year, a $4,915,520 increase.  
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Table 11 shows the General Fund balance for the previous fiscal year and over the five-year projection period included in the 
annual operating budget. It has been adjusted with updated revenue projections and expenditure budget amendments. 


